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● (1140)

[Translation]
The Chair (Mr. Francis Scarpaleggia (Lac-Saint-Louis,

Lib.)): Good morning, honourable members.

I welcome you to the committee, Mr. Simard. This is not your
first time with us, is that right? Yes? You may have been with us
during the last Parliament.

The minister is with us as well. Welcome, Minister.

Before we begin, I would ask the members of the committee if
they agree with the budget for the briefing of the commissioner of
the environment and sustainable development, the budget for the
review of the main estimates and the budget for the meeting on the
emissions reduction plan. I imagine that everyone agrees with those
three budgets and that there is no need to debate them. Everyone
agrees.

I would also like to ask the committee one thing. I am told that
we can continue until 1:30 p.m. I imagine there's no objection to us
continuing past the time when the meeting normally ends.

I now invite the minister to give us his opening remarks.
[English]

Ms. Laurel Collins (Victoria, NDP): Mr. Chair, on a point of
order, are we dividing up the time? Are we doing different rounds
today?

The Chair: I believe it's one round. We're doing one round.
Ms. Laurel Collins: Is the minister here for the full time?
The Chair: He's here for one hour, I believe.
Ms. Laurel Collins: It's one hour, so—
The Chair: Oh, it's for the full time. I'm told he's here for the

full time.
Ms. Laurel Collins: Okay. My understanding is that we'll have

different witnesses in the first half and the second half and that the
Impact Assessment Agency will not be here for the second half. Is
that correct?

The Chair: Witnesses are here for the whole time.
Ms. Laurel Collins: All of them are?
The Chair: Yes.
Ms. Laurel Collins: Okay.

Thank you so much.
The Chair: Thank you.

[Translation]

The floor is yours, Minister.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault (Minister of Environment and Cli‐
mate Change): Thank you very much, Mr. Chair.

I am pleased to be here with you today to discuss the 2022‑23
main estimates for Environment and Climate Change Canada, the
Parks Canada Agency and the Impact Assessment Agency of
Canada.

[English]

With us today are Paul Halucha, associate deputy minister of En‐
vironment and Climate Change Canada; Ron Hallman, president
and CEO of the Parks Canada Agency; and Terence Hubbard, pres‐
ident of the Impact Assessment Agency of Canada, as well as other
officials.

I am joining you from Montreal on the traditional territory of the
Mohawk and other Haudenosaunee people.

The critical responsibilities under my portfolio are vital to ensur‐
ing our environment, economy and people are healthy and thriving.
Our success relies on direct and meaningful engagement with in‐
digenous peoples. These aren't just words. I feel very strongly
about our relationship with indigenous peoples.

At the same time, strong leadership, broad and inclusive collabo‐
ration, and evidence-based decisions informed by traditional
knowledge and transparency are all core to delivering on the ambi‐
tious goals and priorities that we have set to help ensure a more re‐
silient, equitable and prosperous Canada.

[Translation]

We will begin with Environment and Climate Change Canada.

Since we last met, the department’s focus has remained primarily
on working with Canadians to reduce greenhouse gas emissions
and pollutants, and adapt to the changing climate while protecting
and conserving nature.

[English]

One of the most significant steps forward is the 2030 emissions
reduction plan for clean air and a strong economy, which I intro‐
duced with the Prime Minister and Minister Wilkinson on March
29, 2022.
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The plan provides a credible road map to enable Canada to
achieve 40% to 45% below 2005 levels by 2030, and it reflects in‐
put from provinces, territories, indigenous peoples, the net-zero ad‐
visory body, stakeholders and more than 28,000 interested Canadi‐
ans.

We've also continued working to ensure our waters are healthy
and clean, to strengthen environmental protection, and to provide
weather and environmental information that will help Canadians
make informed decisions on health and safety.
[Translation]

All of this important work is reflected in the department’s
2022‑23 main estimates, which present approximately $2 billion in
total spending. This is a net increase of almost $270 million over
the main estimates total expenditures last fiscal year.

The major requests include over $478 million for taking action
on clean growth and climate change. This includes more
than $20.5 million in grants and over $332 million in contributions.
● (1145)

[English]

These numbers include $2.5 million in grants and more
than $291 million in contributions in support of the low-carbon
economy fund, which supports projects that help to reduce green‐
house gas emissions. There are also over $10 million in grants
and $16 million in contributions to support Canada's international
climate finance program. This funding helps developing countries
in their transition to a sustainable, low-carbon and nature-positive
economy.
[Translation]

As you know, Mr. Chair, nature and climate are inextricably
linked. This is why we have set a target—to conserve a quarter of
lands, inland waters and oceans by 2025 and 30% of each by 2030.

This is why these estimates also include more than $609 million
to conserve nature, including almost $76 million in contributions
and $289 million in contributions to support the Canada nature
fund.
[English]

In addition, Mr. Chair, there are also more than $379 million to
prevent and manage pollution. This includes contributions of more
than $27 million to support initiatives, such as the Great Lakes ac‐
tion plan and engagement with indigenous partners to establish the
Canada water agency.

Plastic pollution also remains a high priority. Public consulta‐
tions for the proposed single-use plastic prohibition regulations
ended this March, and I expect that we will be seeing them come
into force soon. There are also almost $282 million toward predict‐
ing weather and environmental conditions, plus over $219 million
for internal services.
[Translation]

Let's turn to the Parks Canada Agency.

The agency is responsible for protecting Canada's natural and
cultural heritage and presenting nationally significant examples. It

shares the stories of these treasured places and works with indige‐
nous communities to provide opportunities for them to share their
stories, cultures and contributions.

Parks Canada's 2022‑23 main estimates are currently $988 mil‐
lion. This represents a decrease of $140.5 million over last year,
primarily due to the reduction in time-limited funding for infras‐
tructure projects at Parks Canada administered places.

That said, the agency is developing a long-term plan for the man‐
agement and sustainability of its infrastructure. Funding in the main
estimates helps Parks Canada deliver its important work at 171 na‐
tional historic sites, 47 national parks, five national marine conser‐
vation areas and one national urban park.

It also supports Parks Canada's commitment to a system of na‐
tional heritage places that recognizes and honours the historic and
contemporary contributions of indigenous peoples, their stories and
their cultures, as well as the special relationships indigenous peo‐
ples have with ancestral lands and waters.

[English]

It will also support Parks Canada's work with partners to consid‐
er new national parks, national marine conservation areas and cul‐
tural landscapes, as well as the creation or enhancement of urban
parks and ecological corridors. These important measures will con‐
tribute to Canada's commitment, as I mentioned earlier, to protect
and conserve a quarter of lands, inland waters and oceans in
Canada by 2025, and 30% of each by 2030.

Increases in funding support a number of priorities, such as an
enhanced nature legacy to respond to the biodiversity crisis and
pressures for the sustainable recovery and well-being of Canadians;
establishing and managing marine protected areas in support of
Canada's new marine conservation targets; enhancing wildfire re‐
silience, prevention and response in Parks Canada-administered
protected areas; and the Wood Buffalo National Park world heritage
site action plan. We will strengthen the management of the park in
collaboration with indigenous partners and address imminent
threats to wood bison in Wood Buffalo National Park.
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There is also funding for an Inuit impact and benefit agreement
for the Wrecks of HMS Erebus and HMS Terror National Historic
Site and advancing archeology and conservation of the wrecks.
There will be negotiation with indigenous peoples to implement
rights and advance reconciliation while reducing litigation risks,
building partnerships and advancing mutual priorities.

There is additional assistance for youth through the youth em‐
ployment and skills strategy, and a national campaign to promote
protection of Canada's heritage places and visitation to Parks
Canada-administered places to support a safe and sustainable
tourism recovery.
● (1150)

[Translation]

Mr. Chair, let’s turn to the Impact Assessment Agency of
Canada, which is responsible for conducting impact assessments
under the Impact Assessment Act, which came into force in Au‐
gust 2019.

The agency continues to complete project assessments under the
former Canadian Environmental Assessment Act, 2012. Its 2022‑23
main estimates total $80 million. This represents a small increase
of $1 million over last year and is primarily due to an increase in
operating funds and an increase in the statutory vote for employee
benefits programs.

This funding supports the agency's ongoing delivery of high-
quality assessments to support government decisions on major
projects across the country. This ensures that the agency can deliver
what the Impact Assessment Act requires—complete, robust and
timely assessments that examine the positive and negative environ‐
mental, economic, social, health and gender effects of designated
projects.

It will also ensure that the assessments are based on science and
indigenous knowledge, protect our rich natural environment, re‐
spect the rights of indigenous peoples and support our natural re‐
sources sector.

As well, it will support meaningful public and indigenous con‐
sultations, including important capacity building funding programs
for participants and indigenous peoples.

This year marks the last year of the five-year, $258.6‑million
budget that was originally allocated to the newly established agen‐
cy. Budget 2022 commits to considering the new funding require‐
ments of the agency and of other relevant departments as part of the
fall 2022 economic and fiscal update.

Mr. Chair, I will stop here in the hope that this summary provides
an overview of the 2022‑23 main estimates.

I would be happy to answer any questions from the members of
the committee.

Thank you very much.
The Chair: Thank you, Minister.

Before we begin with questions, I would like to ask that all the
witnesses who are joining us virtually turn on their cameras, as we
want to see them. I would also note to the members of the commit‐

tee that, 15 minutes before the end of the meeting, at 1:15 p.m., we
will need to vote on the budgets.

Mr. Seeback, you have six minutes.

[English]

Mr. Kyle Seeback (Dufferin—Caledon, CPC): Thank you, Mr.
Chair.

Minister, you talked in your opening statement about your credi‐
ble road map to achieve greenhouse gas emissions 40% to 45% be‐
low 2005 levels by 2030, and you've talked both publicly and in the
House of Commons with pride about the 8.9% greenhouse gas re‐
ductions from 2019 to 2020. Is that 8.9% reduction that occurred in
2020 part of your road map to 2030?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for the question, MP See‐
back.

I have not spoken at great length about the 2020 emissions re‐
ductions numbers that we saw in the last inventory. I have spoken
about the 2019 numbers simply because we know that 2020, be‐
cause of the pandemic, was an anomaly. What I have pointed out is
that in 2019, oil production alone went up by a little more than
700,000 barrels that year, yet emissions declined in 2019.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: You recognize that the 8.9% reduction in
2020 that your government talks about came as an effect of a 5.4%
contraction of GDP?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I have asked the experts in the depart‐
ment several times about this. I think we have some of them with us
on the line who could give you a more specific answer as to
whether or not we were able to make a determination to what extent
the emissions reduction in 2020 was a result of the economic slow‐
down from the pandemic and to what extent it was a result of mea‐
sures that we have been deploying in Canada over the last few
years. What the experts tell me is that it is very difficult to discern
what comes from the plan and what would be more pandemic-relat‐
ed.

● (1155)

Mr. Kyle Seeback: If they do that, I'd be happy if they tabled
that with the committee, because if the plan is that to get an 8.9%
reduction in greenhouse gas emissions, we have a 5.4% contraction
in GDP, you'd agree with me that that's not a great plan.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I would invite you to look at the emis‐
sions reduction plan, where we make no such linkages between
emissions reduction and economic development.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: Right, so if a plan is reducing GDP signifi‐
cantly by 5.4%, if that's the result of the measures you're taking,
then you would agree that it's not a great result for Canadians.
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Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Again, as I said, our plan is based on a
number of different data sources, including projections of economic
growth. Oil and gas production will increase, according to the
Canada Energy Regulator, between now and 2030, and despite that,
our plan shows very credibly how we can reduce our emissions by
between 40% and 45% by 2030.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: Minister, a big part of your reduction to
achieve 40% to 45% is going to be based on EVs and there being
more electricity in the Canadian electricity grid. RBC did a report
on the transition to net zero and estimates that we're going to have
to roughly double our electricity supply in order to meet our emis‐
sion reduction targets. Do you agree with that assessment?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: When you say a “big part” of our plan,
can you define “big”, maybe in percentage terms?

Mr. Kyle Seeback: With respect to reducing emissions by 11
million tonnes, RBC says it would cost $5.4 billion per year to dou‐
ble the electricity output of the country. Is that something you've
looked at?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Unfortunately, I don't have that report
in front of me, so it's difficult for me to comment on it.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: Have you looked at what is going to be re‐
quired to build out the EV charging network across Canada? The
RBC report suggests that it's going to cost $25 billion per year for
this to be built out across the country. How much has your govern‐
ment allocated towards this?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Again, I'm really sorry, MP Seeback,
but I don't have the RBC report in front of me, so it's difficult for
me to comment on something I can't see.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: Whether you have the report or not, and
whether you can say you don't know if it's going to cost $25 billion
a year, as RBC says, I think they're probably right. You may dis‐
agree.

What is the government saying it's going to spend per year for
the build-out of electric charging stations. Is it anywhere near
the $25 billion per year that the RBC report says is required?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Again, I haven't seen the report. I can't
comment on those numbers. What I can comment on is that we're in
the process of installing 25,000 charging stations across the country
right now and the investments are there for that.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: What's it going to cost?
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: In the emissions reduction plan, we

made a commitment to double the number of charging stations that
will be installed in Canada in the coming years to 50,000 charging
stations across the country. That obviously excludes charging sta‐
tions that people install at their homes; we're talking here about
public charging stations. I don't have the emissions reduction plan
in front of me, but I believe, for that, we're providing somewhere in
the order....

Maybe I could turn to Associate Deputy Minister Halucha for the
exact number.

The Chair: Unfortunately, maybe you could submit that in writ‐
ing, because we're past the six minutes and we have to go to Ms.
Thompson—with pleasure, of course.

Go ahead, Ms. Thompson.

Ms. Joanne Thompson (St. John's East, Lib.): Thank you, Mr.
Chair.

Welcome, Minister.

I want to touch on the Impact Assessment Agency of Canada. In
the text of your opening remarks, you mentioned that the Impact
Assessment Agency's main estimates total $80 million, which rep‐
resents “a small increase of $1 million from last year”. Could you
please explain what this increase in operating funds is?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you know, the impact agency of
Canada, or IAAC, is a federal body accountable to the Minister of
Environment and Climate Change. It serves Canadians by deliver‐
ing high-quality impact assessment that looks at both positive and
negative environmental, economic, social and health impacts of po‐
tential projects. IAAC contributes to informing decision-making on
major projects in support of sustainable development in Canada.

This $1 million in additional funding supports the agency's con‐
tinued delivery of high-quality assessments to support government
decisions on major projects across the country. It will ensure that
the agency can deliver what the Impact Assessment Act requires—
namely robust, timely, comprehensive assessments that will look at
the positive and negative environmental, economic, social, health
and gender effects of designated projects.

It will also make sure that the assessments are based on science
and indigenous knowledge and that they will protect our natural en‐
vironment, respect the rights of indigenous people and support our
natural resource sector. As well, it will support meaningful public
and indigenous consultations, including important participation and
indigenous capacity-building funding programs.

● (1200)

Ms. Joanne Thompson: On a slightly different topic, a few
weeks ago, Minister, you announced a national ecological corridors
program. Can you tell us what the benefits are of this program, and
also whether there is any funding related to it?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: The funding that was announced is a
funding amount of $60 million over five years. The reason is sim‐
ply that experts agree that biodiversity is declining at an unprece‐
dented rate. Habitat loss and fragmentation are important contribu‐
tions to this decline. Additionally, the impacts of climate change,
such as the increased likelihood of extreme temperatures and pre‐
cipitation and the changing frequency and intensity of wildfires,
droughts and floods may force many species to move due to chang‐
ing conditions.
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Ecological corridors help species adapt to these impacts by facil‐
itating movement from one area of habitat to another and helping to
maintain biodiversity. Corridors also support ecological processes
and functioning ecosystems that provide resilience against the ef‐
fects of climate change.

Furthermore, ecological corridors offer numerous benefits. They
support vital ecosystem services, such as the provision of food,
clean air and water; contribute to sustainable livelihoods for local
communities by supporting various compatible economic activities,
such as agriculture and tourism; and provide opportunities for rec‐
onciliation with indigenous people through land stewardship and
connection.

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you.

Switching once again to Parks Canada, I'm aware that Parks
Canada has made significant investments in assets over the last five
years. How will Parks Canada maintain its asset portfolio for Cana‐
dians with a decrease in capital funding?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Parks Canada applies available fund‐
ing to priority projects to maintain asset conditions, protect cultural
and natural heritage, deliver high-quality visitor service and experi‐
ences, and address health and safety concerns.

As a result of the agency's capital program, the percentage of as‐
sets in good to fair condition has improved from 50% to 69% over
the last five years. Parks Canada is working on a long-term invest‐
ment strategy to ensure that assets needed to meet its objectives are
sustained into the future.

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Throughout the COVID-19 pandemic,
Canadians have turned to the safety and well-being offered through
the outdoors for recreation and vacation time. How many visitors
went through Parks Canada in 2020 and 2021, and what is Parks
Canada predicting for 2022?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for your question, MP
Thompson.

Maybe for that I could turn to Ron Hallman, president and CEO
of Parks Canada, to provide that data.

Mr. Ron Hallman (President and Chief Executive Officer,
Parks Canada Agency): Thank you, Chair.

Total annual visitation for the 2021-2022 operating year, mean‐
ing April to March, is projected to come in at between 21.1 million
and 21.5 million, which would be an improvement over the last
year, although it's still lower than historical values.

We have been very proud, though, that when we had to suspend
visitor services in March 2020, we were able to reopen the majority
of our parks and sites on June 1 and provide wide outdoor spaces
for Canadians to come to during the pandemic. We have received
great feedback. Visitors continue to poll in the mid-90s in terms of
satisfaction and enjoyment at our places, even where some of the
services may be reduced.

We're looking forward to a good year coming up. It's hard to pre‐
dict what it will be with international travel, but domestic use has
been strong.

● (1205)

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you.

The Chair: We're pretty much done, unfortunately, but there will
be another opportunity in a bit.

[Translation]

Mr. Simard, you have the floor.

Mr. Mario Simard (Jonquière, BQ): Thank you very much,
Mr. Chair.

Mr. Guilbeault, I greatly admire the work you have done in the
environmental sector.

This morning, I was following the debates from the climate sum‐
mit, and you made a statement that somewhat intrigued me. You
made the following comment:

I am an environmental activist and warrior.…Today, however, I must represent
all Canadians and accept that I cannot win every battle. You are disappointed
with the Bay du Nord decision, I know.

This intrigued me because I am in a position similar to yours. I
am a sovereignist and have been promoting that cause for the last
25 years. I am convinced that the cause of Quebec independence
goes hand in hand with the people I represent. However, your quote
led me to believe that you think that the environmental issue may
go against the interests of Canadians.

Can you confirm this?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: No, not at all.

I thank you for your question, Mr. Simard.

As I have said publicly on many occasions, the Bay du Nord de‐
cision was a hard one to make for my government and for me, both
professionally and personally. In a pluralistic society like ours,
whether in Quebec or in Canada, people do not agree on every‐
thing. This is true for many topics, and it is certainly true for the
issue of the environment.

In the environmental community, many people were disappoint‐
ed by the Bay du Nord decision. The speech that I gave this morn‐
ing simply recognized that fact.

Mr. Mario Simard: I understand.

Reading between the lines, I understand that you, too, were dis‐
appointed by the decision.

Earlier, you referred to the 2030 emissions reduction plan. Most
environmental group representatives with whom I speak frequently
tell me that Canada has no plan for getting away from fossil ener‐
gies and that your emissions reduction plan cannot be considered as
such. As evidence, I cite what the Prime Minister said when he pre‐
sented your emissions reduction plan, that the desire was to offer
the entire world low-carbon oil and gas.

When I heard that, what came immediately to mind was what a
contradiction it was. It is like wanting diet poutine. It will never ex‐
ist. Low-carbon oil will never exist.
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I get the impression that, in your emissions reduction plan, the
path that you have taken is instead to make oil acceptable in terms
of carbon emissions. It is as though you want to end a prime envi‐
ronmental principle, the polluter pays principle.

Do you agree with that?
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I strongly disagree with both your

statements.

First, it's important to take the time to read the report from the
International Energy Agency, presented just before the Glasgow
conference, or the report from the Intergovernmental Panel on Cli‐
mate Change, or IPCC.

These two international organizations—which are made up of
eminent people, it's safe to say—state that, in a scenario of limiting
global warming to no more than 1.5°C, the planet will consume be‐
tween 25 million and 35 million barrels of oil per day in 2050.

This is a significant reduction compared with today, when we are
consuming approximately 100 million. There will therefore be a lot
less oil. According to those two agencies, the oil we will be using at
that time will no longer be in the form of commodities, but deriva‐
tives. This includes solvents or the production of asphalt, among
other things. We will continue to use oil, even in a scenario in
which we attempt to limit global warming to 1.5°C. Mr. Simard,
you know as well as I do that low-carbon oil is not some fantasy or
fabrication.

When I approved the Bay du Nord project, I was speaking to an
oil sands company, telling them that a project that produces
10 times more greenhouse gas emissions per barrel, no matter how
you calculate it, would not be acceptable in the context of the Cana‐
dian plan.

If you want to believe that emitting 10 times more greenhouse
gases makes no difference to the atmosphere, then we are not on the
same page.
● (1210)

Mr. Mario Simard: Mr. Guilbeault, the IPCC also tells us that
we must not accept new oil and gas projects. In that sense, this di‐
rectly contradicts the findings in the IPCC report.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Have you read the exact quote from
the IPCC?

Mr. Mario Simard: Yes, and we can discuss it.

For now, I would simply like to come back to—
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I think it is important to have a debate

on—
Mr. Mario Simard: I'm sorry to interrupt you, but I have very

little time left.

I simply want to come back to what you said.

You said that there could be low-carbon oil. That is strange, since
all the experts I have spoken to have told me that carbon sequestra‐
tion and capture in the oil and gas industry was a deception. It can
apply to some heavy industrial sectors but in the oil and gas indus‐
try, it is a deception. Using it is essentially an attempt at greenwash‐
ing.

You began your presentation by saying that we needed to listen
to science. However, I get the impression that how you listen to sci‐
ence often varies.

The Chair: Your time is up. Mr. Simard, you went over the six
minutes that you were allotted.

Minister, you can address Mr. Simard's two comments when re‐
sponding to another member. You can also provide clarification on
the IPCC quote.

I will now give the floor to Ms. Collins.

[English]

Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I'm going to pick up on some of the questions from Mr. Simard.

We've heard a lot of expert witnesses during our study on fossil
fuel subsidies telling us that the CCUS tax credit is a fossil fuel
subsidy. It is a financial contribution by a government that confers a
benefit on a company or a sector. That clearly meets the WTO's
definition. We've heard that not only is it a subsidy, but it's also
handing over billions of dollars to profitable oil and gas companies.
It's a technology that hasn't been proven at scale. Oil and gas com‐
panies have been using it as an excuse to increase their production.
This is absolutely the wrong direction.

I'm curious to know why your government isn't listening to these
400 academics, experts, climate scientists and economists. Why
wouldn't you or Minister Wilkinson even meet with these signato‐
ries? Why are you not listening to them when they're urging you
not to continue to subsidize big oil?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for the question, MP
Collins.

I don't know if you read the last report of the IPCC. I'm trying to
find the exact page for you, but—

Ms. Laurel Collins: I did. I'm actually specifically asking you
about why you didn't listen to those experts and why you didn't
meet them.

The Chair: Ms. Collins, the minister is trying to respond.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As I was saying, the IPCC, which is
considered by many, perhaps not you, as an authoritative figure
when it comes to climate change, in its last report refers to carbon
capture and storage as a critical technology for the world to reach—

Ms. Laurel Collins: I'm just going to quickly interrupt you. I un‐
derstand you're—

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: —net zero in 2050.

Maybe you don't believe in the IPCC, and—
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Ms. Laurel Collins: I believe 100% in the IPCC report. Your
government, it's documented, lobbied the IPCC drafters to include
more carbon capture in the language. This is very problematic.

Your colleague Minister Wilkinson dismissed the 400 experts
who wrote to you urging you not to go forward with this subsidy,
saying that they were “not experts”. I think that is really dismissive.
I'm curious to know if you agree with your colleague when he's la‐
belled these economists, environmentalists and climate experts as
“not experts” and that you're not willing to meet them.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I haven't seen this comment from Min‐
ister Wilkinson. Therefore, I can't comment on something I haven't
seen.

Ms. Laurel Collins: You're—

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I meet, and I continue to meet, experts
and scientists—

The Chair: Ms. Collins, perhaps you could let the minister an‐
swer. You've raised many points here, and I'm kind of interested to
hear the—

Ms. Laurel Collins: [Technical difficulty—Editor] said he can't
comment on the thing that I raised.

Your government seems happy to meet with oil and gas lobby‐
ists. They have been asking for this tax credit. Last week the CEO
of Cenovus said the tax credit is not high enough, which is incredi‐
ble, given that the company is reporting billions in profits and
tripling their dividends to shareholders. The oil sands pathway al‐
liance is lobbying for funds from the net-zero accelerator. There's
also the new Canada growth fund. The mandate of the Canada In‐
frastructure Bank was just expanded to include carbon capture, uti‐
lization and storage. The EDC just created a new transition bond
framework aimed at CCUS.
● (1215)

How many billions can Canadians expect to shell out and just
how much is your government prepared to hand over to profitable
oil and gas companies?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Specifically on the comment from the
CEO of Cenovus, I did put out a publication on Twitter. It reads as
follows:

Building a sustainable future for Canadians and workers means taking action to
cut pollution.
Our [government] has stepped up with a real plan.
With record profits, oil and gas companies have the money to do their part. The
time is now.

In the transition to a low-carbon economy and society, I think we
all have a role to play. The private sector has a role to play. Civil
society has a role to play. Investors have a role to play, and govern‐
ment has a role to play. We've said that as part of a fair transition,
we would work with every sector of our economy and every region
of the economy to ensure that the transition to this low-carbon
economy is done in a fair and respectable manner for everyone.
That's exactly what we're doing.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you.

When we're talking about profitable oil and gas companies, it
would make sense for them to be paying for this. Last week we had

EDC, Export Development Canada, join us for our committee study
on fossil fuel subsidies. EDC claims that its financial support to the
oil and gas industry is “not a subsidy”. Despite providing over $5
billion to the Canadian oil and gas sector last year, EDC's president
and CEO claimed she's unaware of any well-established “interna‐
tional definitions” of a subsidy. That is a bit shocking to me.

We've heard from numerous witnesses, including some at that
very same meeting, that the World Trade Organization and the
United Nations Environment Programme have long defined a sub‐
sidy as a financial contribution by a government or any public body
that confers a benefit to a company or sector.

Canada gives out more public financing than any other G20
country. Does it concern you that the head of Canada's export de‐
velopment credit agency doesn't understand what a fossil fuel sub‐
sidy is and isn't familiar with internationally agreed-upon defini‐
tions?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: You might have seen, as part of the tax
credit for carbon capture and storage the Minister of Finance has
unveiled in the budget, that we are making a very significant differ‐
ence between providing support for the oil and gas sector to decar‐
bonize, as we are providing for every other sector of the economy,
and providing incentives to enable the oil and gas sector to increase
their production. We've been asked and we have resisted and we
have refused to include, for example, the use of carbon capture and
storage under the tax credit for enhanced oil recovery, because it
would directly—

Ms. Laurel Collins: Does it concern you that Export Develop‐
ment Canada—

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Ms. Collins—

The Chair: Ms. Collins, I'm going to give the minister a little
extra time.

Ms. Laurel Collins: He's just not answering my question.

The Chair: He's trying.

Ms. Laurel Collins: I'm hoping that you'll—

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: You spoke specifically about the in‐
centive for carbon capture and storage. I'm exactly answering your
question—

Ms. Laurel Collins: My question is about the CEO and presi‐
dent of EDC.

The Chair: Unfortunately, we're out of time on this round.

We'll go to Mr. Dreeshen for five minutes, please.

Mr. Earl Dreeshen (Red Deer—Mountain View, CPC): Thank
you very much, Mr. Chair.

Minister, thank you for being here today to discuss your depart‐
mental spending priorities and the program effectiveness.
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In listening to the last two speakers, I don't share many of the po‐
sitions they take, but I will talk about how this government has
made a commitment to provide $5.3 billion in international climate
financing by 2026, in which the plan is to help other nations transi‐
tion to sustainable “low-carbon, climate-resistant, nature-positive,
and inclusive” development. These are a number of the terms that
we read.

Your department has asked for $26 million in grants and contri‐
butions this year. Are these programs still priorities for the recipient
countries or are they looking for real energy solutions, such as our
clean LNG or responsibly produced hydrocarbons, which means a
yearning for the true Canadian leadership we have, and has anyone
asked them what it is that they need?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for the question. I have on‐
going conversations with counterparts from different countries. In
fact, I will be visiting some of them in the coming weeks.

Let me assure you—or perhaps reassure you—that climate
change remains a very high priority for developing countries, as it
does really for the rest of the world, and finding solutions to decar‐
bonize their economy either through technology or nature-based so‐
lutions remains a very high priority for the recipient countries.
● (1220)

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Thank you very much.

I would probably expand into that in my next comments, because
I understand what's being advocated for by the “dark green” envi‐
ronmentalist world, but in the real world, particularly in those coun‐
tries where energy security is so important and so urgent, people
are clamouring for clean natural gas. They are rethinking their pre‐
vious nuclear objections. They are recognizing their electrical grid
limitations. They're hoping that countries like ours, with a reputa‐
tion of using our wealth, our expertise and our innovation, will be
there to help them through these tumultuous times.

Can you tell the more than two billion people in this world who
use dung for their energy and those countries that are forced to rely
on conflict oil that Canada will use every bit of its energy know-
how to bring all of our resources to their shores, or are we simply
going to go down this path that seems to have been set up by this
government in the eco-activist approach that seems to be used?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for the question.

I would like to quote to you the president of the European Com‐
mission, who said this recently. She was talking about about Eu‐
rope's dependency on Russian oil and gas:

...in the long run, it is our switch to renewables and hydrogen that will make us
truly independent. We have to accelerate the green transition. Because every
kilowatt-hour of electricity Europe generates from solar, wind, hydropower or
biomass reduces our dependency on Russian gas and other energy sources—

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Thank you for the quote. I've read the quote
too. Thank you very much.

Of course, I have also been involved—
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: It's not just the Canadian government

that believes it is important to transition to a low-carbon econo‐
my—

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: You are right. There are governments in the
world that believe that too. However, as someone who has been in‐
volved with the OSCE, I have talked to all of these countries in the
world that are looking at the issues taking place right now. They are
not as single-minded and single-focused as we seem to be.

I just wanted to mention this. All energy sources leave an envi‐
ronmental footprint, even the 25% of the world's citizens who actu‐
ally use dung for energy. You don't flood massive tracts of land for
electricity for an eternity for hydro power without consequences.
You don't build massive windmills without using hydrocarbons.
You don't build solar panels without dealing with toxic substances,
You don't mine or drill oil wells without disturbances. Plus, you
need energy to build out each one of these.

I believe that when we discuss any energy source development,
its transportation and use, its recycling and/or its disposal, or its ef‐
fect on the living things that surround it, we have to analyze the en‐
tire upstream and downstream effects, from the first shovel digging
it up to the last shovel covering it up. Only then can we talk about
the consequences of these technologies of EVs, hydrogen, hybrid
ICEs or full battery production, repurposing or recycling.

Only then will Canadians be able to make educated decisions
about the energy options that are faced by this nation. If we take the
political science out of this equation and focus specifically on the
true metrics of these choices, then we will have accomplished
something.

Will your government ensure in the future that all types of ener‐
gy sources will be subject to the same rigorous assessment as this
government has demanded with Canada's oil and hydrocarbon in‐
dustry?

The Chair: Unfortunately, Minister, you're going to have to
weave that answer into a response to another member.

Mr. Duguid is next.

Mr. Terry Duguid (Winnipeg South, Lib.): Thank you, Mr.
Chair. I want to thank the minister for being with us today.

Minister, you referenced in your opening remarks the $2.5 mil‐
lion in grants and more than $291 million in contributions in sup‐
port of the low carbon economy fund. I'm aware that in Manitoba,
this has been very beneficial in funding green trucking initiatives
and partnerships with the province. I'm wondering if you could am‐
plify for us how an expanded low carbon economy fund will help
us get to our 2030 targets.
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You and Minister Wilkinson wrote an article recently on using
every tool in the tool box, whether that's supporting our auto sector
or CCUS. Maybe you could offer a comment in response to some
of the earlier questions you've received.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you very much, Mr. Duguid.

You are right. The low carbon economy fund, or LCEF, supports
projects that help to reduce Canada's greenhouse gas emissions,
generate green growth, build resilient communities and create good
jobs for Canadians. These projects are critical as Canada continues
to build a sustainable net-zero emissions economy towards 2050.

The fund is an important part of the pan-Canadian framework on
clean growth and climate change as well as Canada's strengthened
climate plan, which is a healthy environment and a healthy econo‐
my.

The LCEF has two envelopes. The first one is the low carbon
economy leadership fund, which provides money to provinces and
territories that have adopted the framework, so that they can identi‐
fy emission reduction projects to receive funding.

The second one is the low carbon economy challenge, which
provides money to a wide range of recipients, including provinces,
territories, businesses, municipalities, and indigenous communities
and organizations. Successful applicants will leverage ingenuity
across the country to reduce emissions and generate clean growth in
support of the framework of Canada's strengthened climate plan.

Thank you for letting me come back to some of the comments
that were made. No later than yesterday I was talking to Germany's
vice-chancellor, Minister Habeck, who said in no uncertain terms
that despite the challenges that Germany is facing right now, they
are steadfast in their intention to continue fighting climate change
and to move—and even accelerate—Germany's transition to a low-
carbon economy.

That's exactly the type of partnership they are looking to Canada
for. In fact, the chancellor and vice-chancellor will be in Canada
next summer to talk about some of these opportunities in the com‐
ing months and years.
● (1225)

Mr. Terry Duguid: Thank you, Minister.

I'll direct my next question to officials, Mr. Chair. Probably Ms.
Geller will respond.

The minister briefly referenced water in his remarks. I wonder if
Ms. Geller could again amplify his remarks regarding some of the
investments being made through the 2022 budget.

I'll call to her attention that this committee will be undertaking a
freshwater study. How can we build upon the good work that is
highlighted in the 2022 budget?

Ms. Hilary Geller (Assistant Deputy Minister, Strategic Poli‐
cy Branch, Department of the Environment): Yes, budget 2022
did extend, for an additional year, funding for the federal freshwa‐
ter action plan, which is the flagship initiative that Environment
Canada works with in the Great Lakes, Lake Winnipeg, the St.
Lawrence River, the Fraser River, the Mackenzie River and the

Saint John River. The goal, of course, is to protect and restore fresh
water in Canada.

The government has a commitment to increase that funding. We
are continuing to work to support the government in its decision-
making on exactly what that would look like.

There was also funding provided for the Canada water agency.
There is a transition office that has been set up. It is working ex‐
tremely diligently to provide options to the government on what
form and function that agency would ultimately take. It has been
using the funding for the last little while to engage in extensive
consultations with the provinces and territories, indigenous col‐
leagues, and Canadians writ large, to support the government in
making its ultimate decisions.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you. Unfortunately, your five minutes are
over, Mr. Duguid.

I will now give the floor to Mr. Simard for two and a half min‐
utes.

Mr. Mario Simard: Thank you very much.

Mr. Guilbeault, I have a small question on what is meant by an
efficient or inefficient subsidy in the oil and gas industry.

Can you define what that represents?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you know, the efficiency or ineffi‐
ciency of certain fossil fuel subsidies stems from an agreement be‐
tween the members of the G20 in 2009, an agreement that has since
evolved somewhat. Work is therefore being done within the G20 to
define that issue.

Apart from the issue of the efficiency or inefficiency of subsi‐
dies, we can agree that our government's commitment is to elimi‐
nate all subsidies that increase fossil fuel production, whether oil,
gas or coal.

That said, I do in fact draw a line and, on that, I think I disagree
with some members of the committee: funding the decarbonization
of a sector of the economy, regardless of the sector, is not a fossil
fuel subsidy, certainly not within the meaning of the agreement en‐
tered into by the G20 countries in 2009—

● (1230)

Mr. Mario Simard: Oh, but wait. I can tell you that, on the
Standing Committee on Natural Resources, we studied carbon cap‐
ture strategies, and most oil producers, when asked if they were
able to reduce their production, said no.
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To give you just one indication, the two largest carbon capture
projects in Alberta represent $2.5 billion, and 57% of that money is
from the government, either the Government of Alberta or the fed‐
eral government. That means the government is subsidizing the oil
industry so it can produce low-carbon oil and increase production.
Whenever people were asked to limit their production, they re‐
fused. However, the government's direction is to limit emissions. It
contradicts what you just said.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: No, not at all. From an atmospheric
standpoint, what counts is emissions, and the cap on greenhouse
gas emissions that we are going to put in place—the consultation
document will be published in the coming weeks—will clearly de‐
fine how emissions will be reduced, regardless of what happens
with production, whether it increases, decreases or remains stable.

As I explained earlier to the honourable member Ms. Collins, we
made it impossible for businesses to use the tax credit for carbon
capture and storage to increase oil production. The purpose of the
tax credit is to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and to decarbonize
the industry, just like we are helping decarbonize the aluminum in‐
dustry, which you are very familiar with, or the steel and cement in‐
dustries.

The Chair: Thank you.

Ms. Collins, you have the floor.

[English]
Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I would like to go back to my question for a simple yes or no.
Does it concern you that the EDC president and CEO claimed that
she's unaware of any well-established international definitions of a
subsidy?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I have not seen this quote by the CEO
of EDC, but I would be happy to follow up with you after this
meeting, after I have seen and read this quote.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you. I'd appreciate that.

I'm concerned that the environment department and the Depart‐
ment of Finance aren't using these internationally recognized and
agreed-upon definitions. I'm curious why your government isn't us‐
ing the WTO's and the United Nations Environment Programme's
definitions, since they are well established, internationally recog‐
nized ones.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you are well aware, we committed
to eliminating any type of public subsidy to fossil fuel in the last
election campaign, and we will be holding consultations in the not
too distant future with Canadians, Canadian organizations, compa‐
nies and provinces on this very topic. Obviously, we will need to
agree on a common definition as this work unfolds.

Ms. Laurel Collins: This has been going on for years. This is
delayed. Your government is way behind on its peer review as part
of the G20 commitment to phase out fossil fuels.

Today, 112 environmental organizations, including Environmen‐
tal Defence, Climate Action Network and Équiterre, sent a letter to
cabinet outlining their concerns that these commitments aren't
enough, that they are not in line with our international climate goals

and what's needed to keep us on track and keep the world on track
to reduce temperatures by 1.5°C.

Will you at least make a binding commitment to not introduce
more subsidies, and put that commitment into law?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I would be curious to know if you
know of any other G20 countries that have made a commitment to
eliminate all of their public fossil fuel subsidies two years earlier
than the 2025 agreed-upon G20 target—

Ms. Laurel Collins: I guess it's—

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: —because as far as I know, Canada's
the only one.

Ms. Laurel Collins: The thing is, if you make that commitment
now but it's not in law, and you just introduced billions of new
funding to fossil fuel subsidies, it's hard to believe that we're going
to meet those commitments when we continue to fail again and
again.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: We haven't failed on fossil fuel subsi‐
dies. The deadline is 2025 for G20 countries, and we decided that
we would do this two years earlier—

Ms. Laurel Collins: We are failing. We have been increasing
fossil fuel subsidies year after year—

The Chair: The time is up.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: They've been reduced by $3 billion
since 2018, and you know that.

● (1235)

The Chair: Colleagues, the time is up.

It's an interesting discussion. I like when it gets lively like that. It
makes for a more stimulating meeting.

We'll go to Mr. Mazier for five minutes.

Mr. Dan Mazier (Dauphin—Swan River—Neepawa, CPC):
Thank you, Chair.

Thank you, Minister, for coming out today.

Minister, last week the environment commissioner said that the
carbon tax disproportionately impacts rural, remote and northern
Canadians. A month earlier, the Parliamentary Budget Officer re‐
ported that most households in the Prairies will see a net loss from
the carbon tax.

The carbon tax is clearly hurting Canadians. Can you promise
Canadians today that your government will not raise the carbon tax
above $170,000 a tonne after 2030? I want a yes-or-no answer,
Minister.
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Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you are probably aware, both the
environment commissioner and the Parliamentary Budget Officer
have recognized that as of now, eight out of 10 households in
provinces where the federal system is applied are better off with
carbon pricing than without carbon pricing. Those eight out of 10
get more money in their pockets, so the—

Mr. Dan Mazier: The question is—
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: —richest in those four provinces don't,

but both of them agreed—
Mr. Dan Mazier: Minister, the question is whether you are plan‐

ning to raise the carbon tax after the year 2030.
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: We've made a commitment all the way

to 2030. We've made no commitments as to what would happen af‐
ter 2030.

Mr. Dan Mazier: I don't know why we'd believe that, because if
you have made no commitments, you've promised nothing, basical‐
ly.

Your claim on the additional 10% rebate for the carbon tax is that
it's to cover that added financial burden for rural Canadians. How
did the government decide that 10% was sufficient?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: We worked with provinces and territo‐
ries when carbon pricing was first established to make a number of
these determinations. If you want a more technical explanation, I
would be happy to turn to Douglas Nevison, who's—

Mr. Dan Mazier: That's all right.

Do you know personally? Have you got to the file?
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I would be happy to provide you with

a very detailed and technical answer to your question, if that's what
you wish.

Mr. Dan Mazier: You don't know how they got to that number.
Okay.

APAS reported—
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: That's not what I said, Mr. Mazier.

Don't put words in my mouth. I didn't say that.
Mr. Dan Mazier: APAS reported that the carbon tax will in‐

crease the cost of wheat production by $12.50 an acre. How much
higher will the cost of food production have to be before you
amend the environmental policies so that Canadian farmers can re‐
main competitive?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you know, in the emissions reduc‐
tion plan that was tabled on March 29, we made a commitment to
provide more than $1 billion of measures to support the agricultural
sector in Canada. On top of that, we are working with the agricul‐
tural sector to recycle some of the revenues of carbon pricing di‐
rectly to the sector. We are very supportive of our agricultural sec‐
tor in Canada.

Mr. Dan Mazier: So you'll keep on adding to the price. You
don't know what the price is.

You're going to keep on—
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Of course we know what the carbon

price is. We know it all the way to 2030, sir.
Mr. Dan Mazier: Okay.

I'm going to ask about fertilizer. The government plans to reduce
fertilizer emissions. Just out of curiosity, do you believe in the
phase-out of synthetic fertilizers?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I believe there are a number of tech‐
nologies and agricultural practices that can help us reduce the emis‐
sions of the agricultural sector in Canada. In fact, a number of
farms across the country are—

Mr. Dan Mazier: Do you believe in the phase-out?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: —already conducting some of these
technologies in agricultural practices.

Mr. Dan Mazier: So there's no answer.

When was the last time you visited a grain farm?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: It's not because it's not the answer you
want that it's not an answer, sir.

The Chair: I'm sorry, gentlemen; I have to stop the clock. Mr.
Longfield has a point of order.

Mr. Lloyd Longfield (Guelph, Lib.): I'm listening to questions
that are being posed and answers being given, and then people are
contradicting answers that they don't like because they don't believe
the answers line up with their own personal opinion. I think we
need to let the minister answer his questions, Mr. Chair.

The Chair: We have another point of order.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

While I don't agree necessarily with my colleague or his line of
questioning, I do think that the minister can answer and doesn't
need members of the committee defending him.

The Chair: Yes, he can certainly answer for himself. I under‐
stand the process. I've been here long enough to know that it's a
time to ask pointed questions to ministers, but I think we should let
the minister answer more fully.

Anyway, we'll keep going and see how it works out.

● (1240)

Mr. Dan Mazier: I have a minute left, right?

The Chair: Even a little more than that: a minute and seven sec‐
onds.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Minister, when was the last time you visited a
grain or cattle farm in western Canada as an environment minister?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I've been an environment minister for
about five months, and I haven't had a chance to visit a farm yet in
eastern, central or western Canada.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Your carbon tax applies to thousands of mu‐
nicipalities, schools and hospitals across Canada. Can you tell me
how taxing these institutions is reducing greenhouse gas emissions?
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Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I would be happy to organize a work‐
shop for you and any of your colleagues on why. Pretty much every
expert around the world who has looked at different mechanisms to
reduce emissions have come to the conclusion that putting a price
on pollution is one of the most effective ways of reducing emis‐
sions. Basically, you're sending a price signal to consumers and the
market. That's one of the most basic economic systems we know of.

Mr. Dan Mazier: You mean taxing a hospital?
The Chair: We're out of time, unfortunately. We'll have to go to

Mr. Weiler.
Mr. Patrick Weiler (West Vancouver—Sunshine Coast—Sea

to Sky Country, Lib.): Thank you, Mr. Chair. Thank you, Minister,
for taking part in our committee today.

Minister, in your opening remarks, you mentioned that alongside
working to lower emissions, ECCC is protecting and conserving
nature. More than $609 million in these estimates is devoted to‐
wards conserving nature, and over $289 million in contributions are
going to the Canada nature fund. I know the nature fund has sup‐
ported important projects like the Ryan River Conservation Area in
my riding.

Areas like old growth forests in British Columbia and the boreal
forest in Ontario provide important ecosystem services, and they're
globally significant in acting as carbon sinks. I'm hoping that you
could tell this committee more about our current efforts to conserve
more of these important places.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you very much, Mr. Weiler.

You are correct. Our government has made historic commitments
and investment in nature conservation. In budget 2021 we includ‐
ed $2.3 billion to deliver on our commitment to protect 25% of our
lands and oceans by 2025, building on the historic investment
of $1.3 billion in budget 2018.

Since 2015, approximately 290,000 square kilometres of land
have been conserved, an area more than half the size of Manitoba.
Some examples of newly protected areas since 2018 include the
Thaidene Nene National Park Reserve, which is an area designated
as a whole with indigenous protection and conservation. It's the
transfer of over 800 square kilometres of native prairie grassland to
Environment Canada from the Province of Saskatchewan to be
managed as a conservation area.

The Government of Canada is also pursuing public-private part‐
nerships to help meet, protect and conserve areas' objectives.
Launched in 2019 with a $100-million investment from the Gov‐
ernment of Canada, the natural heritage conservation program, a
four-year program administered by the Nature Conservancy of
Canada, with contributions from partners like Ducks Unlimited
Canada and the country's land trusts, supports the securement of
private lands with high biodiversity value for conservation. The
government is committed to protecting 25% of our lands by 2025,
as well as our oceans, and 30% by 2030.

I should point out that before our arrival in 2015, the previous
government had barely protected 2% of our oceans. Since 2015
we've brought that up to more than 14%. We've made significant
progress to achieve our 2025 commitments, but we are well aware
there is a lot more work that needs to be done.

Mr. Patrick Weiler: Thank you.

I'd like to follow up on that last point.

The 25% goal of lands and waters by 2025 is a very ambitious
goal for the second-largest country in the world. Unfortunately, the
departmental plans indicate that our target is only protecting 17% to
20% of our lands and inland waters by 2025. I was hoping you
could tell this committee if Canada on track to meet our goals by
2025, and if not, what is it going to take for us to be able to reach
those targets?

● (1245)

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As I said in my answer to your first
question, we've made significant progress, but we realize there is a
lot more work that needs to be done.

I am confident, and I think the department is confident, that we
can reach those goals. We are working with a number of partners
that I've mentioned. I could add Nature Canada, the Canadian Parks
and Wilderness Society and many other partners that also feel con‐
fident. It is a lot of heavy lifting, but with the money provided in
budget 2018 and budget 2021, as well as the doubling of the funds
for a nature-based solution in the emissions reduction plan, we're
confident that we can get there.

Mr. Patrick Weiler: Thank you.

I'm going to cede my time to MP May.

Ms. Elizabeth May (Saanich—Gulf Islands, GP): How much
time do I have, Mr. Chair?

The Chair: You have 45 seconds.

Ms. Elizabeth May: Quickly then, Minister, the timing was
rather awkward in that the emissions reduction plan came out on
March 29. I put it to you that it needs to be completely overhauled
to meet the demands of the April 4 report of the IPCC.

I know you've asked other MPs for citations. On page 22 of the
“Summary for Policymakers”, in paragraph C.1, it says that we
have to peak emissions no later than 2025 and have them drop in
half by 2030.

Are you prepared to scrap the TMX pipeline and Bay du Nord to
have any hope of meeting the IPCC advice?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you for your question.

As you know and as you can see from the national inventories,
our emissions have already peaked and are declining. The IPCC, in
its latest report, said that we should reduce emissions by 43% by
2030. Our goal is to reduce them by 40% to 45%. We've presented
a plan that clearly shows how we get to at least minus 40%, and
we're on track to meeting our....
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There will be an update to the emissions reduction plan next
year, in 2023, which I hope will clearly show how we get to minus
45%, therefore being exactly where the IPCC is asking countries to
be in terms of their emissions reduction.

Ms. Elizabeth May: I don't think you can actually just divide
the peaking globally—

The Chair: Thank you, Ms. May.
[Translation]

I must stop you there.

We have time for one more round of questions.

Mr. Mazier, you have the floor for five minutes.
[English]

Mr. Dan Mazier: Thank you, Chair.

For ECCC, has your department conducted any analysis on how
much carbon tax will increase the cost of food?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: For a detailed answer, I could certainly
turn to the associate deputy minister, Mr. Paul Halucha, who could
provide you with some information to your question.

Mr. Paul Halucha (Associate Deputy Minister, Department of
the Environment): We have John Moffet on the phone, so I'm go‐
ing to give him the opportunity to respond, but I would say with re‐
gard to carbon pricing that we are very carefully looking at what
the impacts are on different sectors of the economy. Part of the ob‐
jective of providing certainty or clarity to 2030 was to make sure
there was certainty in the market so that investments that needed to
happen in different sectors, including the agricultural sector, could
happen.

We are very much in regular contact with the sector and we meet
with them on a regular basis, along with colleagues from the De‐
partment of Agriculture and Agri-Food Canada. They are an impor‐
tant stakeholder in terms of the ongoing analysis on carbon pricing.

Mr. Dan Mazier: On that, the question was on how much the
carbon tax will increase the cost of food from now until 2030. I
guess you haven't done this, basically.

Mr. Paul Halucha: It's very hard to isolate—
Mr. Dan Mazier: Yes or no? Have you looked at it? It doesn't

come to top of mind, so probably not, right?
Mr. Paul Halucha: Right now, I would say, given supply chains

and given what's happening internationally, I think if we had done a
study two years ago—and we can certainly check to see if we did
do that—we would need to revise it in light of new economic fac‐
tors.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Can you please check? That would be great if
we could get that to the committee.

Mr. Paul Halucha: Absolutely.
Mr. Dan Mazier: Minister, how many electric vehicle charging

stations does the government plan to build specifically in rural, re‐
mote and northern communities by 2035?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I don't have the breakdown across the
country in front of me. As I said, our goal is to double what we ini‐
tially committed to, going from 25,000 to 50,000. We could certain‐

ly provide you with a regional breakdown of where the stations will
be.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Yes, that regional breakdown is very impor‐
tant, especially for the rural and remote areas, so that would be
great.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you know, our incentive does pro‐
vide for people who want to use plug-in hybrids, so you have a bat‐
tery that gives you 40 or 50 or sometimes a little bit more autono‐
my on electricity, and then your internal combustion engine kicks
in for those people whose needs can't be met solely by 100% elec‐
tric vehicles.

● (1250)

Mr. Dan Mazier: That's at what cost? We talked about this last
time. Affordability is a huge issue with those vehicles.

For the minister, again, in 2019 the Liberals promised to plant
two billion trees. How many trees have been planted to date, and
how much has this cost the Canadian taxpayers?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: As you know, the commitment was to
plant two billion trees by 2030, not in 2019. I don't have the details
of the program in front of me, but we can certainly follow up with
you specifically on that. As you know, this program is administered
by the ministry of natural resources, not Environment and Climate
Change Canada.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Okay. If that could be tabled, that would be
great.

To ECCC, has the department developed a briefing or recom‐
mendation on increasing the carbon tax by more than the scheduled
increase within the next 10 years in order to meet the government's
environmental targets?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: You're asking if there's been briefing
on....

Mr. Dan Mazier: I'm asking the department, actually.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Oh, sorry.

Mr. Paul Halucha: I'm glad to take the question.

The answer is that we have not.

Mr. Dan Mazier: Okay. I guess I'll go back to Paul, then.

There was supposed to be $60 million provided to schools, hos‐
pitals and municipalities over five years through the MUSH retrofit
stream and climate action incentive fund. ECCC's website says, and
I quote, “Information about funding for municipalities, universities/
colleges, schools and hospitals under the MUSH Retrofit stream
will be posted on our website as it becomes available.”

The website has not been updated since 2020. Zero money has
flowed to hospitals and municipalities despite this promise. Why is
this?

The Chair: You have 20 seconds.
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Mr. Paul Halucha: MUSH programming has been and is being
delivered.

Mr. Dan Mazier: It's not, not in Manitoba. There's zero in Mani‐
toba. Why?

Mr. Paul Halucha: Doug Nevison is on the line, and he's the
program manager for that program.

Doug, do you have information specifically around that—
The Chair: Maybe you could send that in writing, because we

have to go to Mr. Longfield.
Mr. Paul Halucha: We can provide that information in writing.
Mr. Lloyd Longfield: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Getting back to the estimates. There are increases of over $323
million in estimates from 2021 to 2022-23 on votes 1, 5, and 10. I
know it's largely the result of the government taking action on clean
growth and climate change.

As we accelerate toward our 2030 targets, especially in the wake
of the emissions reduction plan having been tabled this month,
could we anticipate further increases to achieve our climate change
goals, including building in accountability, something that this
committee is very seized with? How confident are we that this plan,
and the associated funds, will be effective at reducing greenhouse
gas emissions going forward?

That was for the minister, please, or the department.

Minister, are you tight on time?
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: I do have to leave in a few minutes,

yes.
Mr. Lloyd Longfield: Could you take that, or the department?

My time is clicking by.
Mr. Paul Halucha: Could you repeat the question one more

time? I apologize.
Mr. Lloyd Longfield: It's a long question.

We're accelerating our funding, and it's showing in the estimates.
Is that the result of us accelerating our targets? Are we looking at
further accelerations going forward?

Mr. Paul Halucha: Yes, the funding will accelerate. Many of the
programs are, and were, new. There were obviously some impacts
on program delivery as a result of the COVID crisis, so many of
those have been worked through, and those affect transfers between
years, but the programs are delivering in line with our expectations,
and they will increase.

Mr. Lloyd Longfield: I know funding comes from our budgets,
and that's a political realm. You work with what you get from our
decisions. I'm glad to hear that you're looking at that in terms of
getting results.

I visited the High Arctic in 2018. We have the polar research sta‐
tion up there that's co-located with Environment Canada, looking at
predicting weather patterns. Many of our weather forecasts, the
five-day forecasts, come through Environment Canada's prediction
services, and some of those are in the High Arctic, where Canada
plays a global role. In fact, having access to the High Arctic, we're
one of the only countries that can do this type of work.

These estimates are showing some funding coming from FedNor.
There's other funding coming from Natural Resources Canada.
Could you comment on supporting Environment and Climate
Change Canada in the High Arctic?

● (1255)

Mr. Paul Halucha: I would absolutely agree with your state‐
ment around the importance of Arctic research. It is absolutely crit‐
ical, and our High Arctic research centre plays a really important
role, both on the planetary science on climate change, and then ob‐
viously for Canada as well.

The expenditure that you're specifically talking about is $16.3
million over three years, starting in 2021. This money will be es‐
sentially for infrastructure and to recapitalize the facilities in the
north. This will allow for the continuity of critical and important
data. I would note in particular that a lot of research is happening
on climate, in addition to the atmosphere in general, and on water
as well.

It's critical for much of our programming. The observatory sup‐
ports many of our domestic priorities, as well as international obli‐
gations. I can give you a number of those: the chemicals manage‐
ment plan, the northern contaminants program, the Arctic Council
and the Arctic monitoring and atmospheric program. There are nu‐
merous programs that the money supports directly.

Mr. Lloyd Longfield: Great. Thank you.

In the minute I have left, I want to follow up on MP Thompson's
line of questions around the ecological corridors.

The University of Guelph is receiving $100,000 over two years
to look at monarch butterflies, rusty patched bumblebees, gypsy
cuckoo bumblebees and yellow-banded bumblebees. We also have
the Ontario Soil and Crop Improvement Association in Guelph
that's looking at $437,000 over a two-year period to look at biodi‐
versity impacts. This is closing the loop on climate change in terms
of what is happening to our biodiversity.

Could you comment on our investments in that area? How im‐
portant are they?

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Maybe I can take a stab at that, Paul.

We now know that not only do we have a climate crisis, but we
have a biodiversity loss crisis as well. We can't solve one without
solving the other, and this is becoming an international consensus.
Not everyone is there, but we are getting there; hence the massive
and historic investment that Canada is making in conserving and
protecting biodiversity.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you.

Mr. Simard, you have two and a half minutes.

Mr. Mario Simard: Thank you.
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Mr. Guilbeault, earlier, we talked about fossil fuel subsidies, and
it is unfortunate, because the government has never wanted to de‐
fine what it means by “subsidies”. However, a report from Oil
Change International refers to a ratio of about 1:14, meaning that
the government invests $1 billion in green energy and $14 billion in
the oil and gas industry.

I mention this because I often have the impression that the 1:14
ratio is reproduced in your programs. In particular, I am thinking of
the low carbon economy fund. I have never seen any criteria in
your programs that promote industries that are more competitive in
carbon sequestration and capture, including the forestry industry.

You probably know this better than I do, but the forest is a car‐
bon sink. Today, many products that replace petrochemicals can be
made using forest waste. People in that industry, known as the bioe‐
conomy, tell us that your government is completely absent. You are
there when you need to reduce the carbon footprint of the oil and
gas industry, but you are absent when it comes to supporting an in‐
dustry that is a natural carbon sink.

Do you not find that contradictory?
Hon. Steven Guilbeault: First, I have before me a recent study

by the independent international NGO Energy Policy Tracker,
which asserts that Canada invests more in renewable energy and
clean technology than in fossil fuels. This was updated a few days
ago, on April 27, 2022. I will send you the reference.

As I said earlier, we are still investing in fossil fuels, but we have
committed to eliminating those subsidies. We are therefore on the
right path. I entirely agree that more must be done.

As for your question about the forestry industry, in particular, as
you know, that industry falls under the Department of Natural Re‐
sources, not the Department of the Environment. I would be happy
to forward your question to them.

Now, Mr. Chair, I am very sorry, but I am expected, so I will
need to leave you.
● (1300)

The Chair: Okay.

Thank you for being here, Minister.
[English]

Ms. Laurel Collins: Mr. Chair, I have a point of order.
[Translation]

The Chair: Yes, Ms. Collins?
[English]

Ms. Laurel Collins: I asked at the beginning if the minister
would be here for the whole time, and you answered yes. We're at
the very end, and I'm the only member left to ask a question. It
would take two and a half minutes.

The Chair: There are two others after you.

The idea was that he would be here until one o'clock. That meant
those two hours, but we started late.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Mr. Chair, I had some really important
questions about the clean fuel standard.

The Chair: The officials will remain here.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Great. Thank you.

[Translation]

The Chair: Thank you, Minister, and see you next time.

Hon. Steven Guilbeault: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Have a good day, everyone.

The Chair: Mr. Simard, you have barely 10 seconds left.

Mr. Mario Simard: That is fine. Consider it my gift.

The Chair: Thank you.

Ms. Collins now has the floor.

[English]

Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

To the department officials, the much-delayed clean fuel standard
is a critical part of the emissions reduction plan. As it stands, it's
shaping up to be yet another fossil fuel subsidy.

Under the draft regulations, fossil fuel companies can meet com‐
pliance in part by selling products like asphalt, sulphur and plastic
bags, which have nothing to do with transportation and artificially
improve the economics of crude oil. Even worse, this undermines
the economics of actual clean energy and clean fuels, such as elec‐
tricity, advanced biofuels or green hydrogen.

These subsidies have real impacts, and in this case they're dis‐
placing the clean fuels that are so critical to a safe climate. Will the
department be removing the standard's provisions that clearly sub‐
sidize the fossil fuel production but also displace real clean fuels?

Mr. Paul Halucha: I'll start, and then John Moffet can take a bit
of it.

I would just note that we would disagree with the characteriza‐
tion of the clean fuel standard as a fossil fuel subsidy, recognizing
that it is a term that requires some agility to define.

We would note as well that the clean fuel standards will come
out in the springtime. This has been on the regulatory forward
agenda for some time. It's a complicated package that we have been
working on with really extensive consultations with the sectors, in‐
cluding the biofuel sector as well.

It has as its objective to decarbonize and reduce the carbon inten‐
sity of clean fuels—

Ms. Laurel Collins: Just because I have a very short amount of
time—

Mr. Paul Halucha: Do you want to answer, John, just on the
specifics on threshold—
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Ms. Laurel Collins: Just for some context for John, no other ju‐
risdictions that have clean fuel standards, such as B.C., California,
Oregon and Europe, allow fossil fuels to earn credits when they're
exported.

Not only does this do nothing to reduce emissions from the fuels
we use in Canada, but every exported fossil credit is a credit that
does not support real clean fuels.

Are you going to be addressing this loophole?
The Chair: Who is answering?

We have very limited time, but please take a stab at it for 15 sec‐
onds or so.

Mr. John Moffet (Assistant Deputy Minister, Environmental
Protection Branch, Department of the Environment): I'm not
sure I would characterize the issue as a loophole.

As our associate deputy minister explained, the goal of the clean
fuel regulation is to reduce the life-cycle intensity of fuel. If we re‐
duce the carbon intensity of the production of fuel in Canada, re‐
gardless of where that fuel is used, then we have reduced the life-
cycle intensity of that fuel, and that's what we will be crediting.

Ms. Laurel Collins: Three megatonnes of reduction is largely
because of double-dipping. Experts have said that the clean fuel
standard should be reducing emissions about tenfold that amount.
Because of these loopholes, because of this kind of double-dipping
when these actions are happening anyway, the standard is not hav‐
ing the impact that it could.
● (1305)

The Chair: We're way over time, and it's very technical.
Ms. Laurel Collins: Thank you.
The Chair: We'll have to go to Mr. Dreeshen, who will be split‐

ting time with Mr. Seeback. I'll let both of you work out the propor‐
tions.

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

Of course it does make me a little nervous when I hear non-sci‐
entific terms coming from the minister, such as tar sands, which of
course they are not, but perhaps that was just something that was
lost in translation.

He talked about how he hadn't made it out to a farm to take a
look at what agriculture is about, and of course there's quite a bit of
concern there, and also to the oil sands, I think everyone has to re‐
alize—it doesn't matter which one of us as MPs—that if there hap‐
pens to be a chunk in our riding where we'd like to see an open-pit
mine in order to get the rare earth minerals that are required, then
we'd better go up to Fort McMurray to see what a reclamation pro‐
gram looks like, because that's where the world-class expertise real‐
ly lies. That's where my question comes in.

I really want to know if this government has a real vision for the
future, one in which the mining and processing of rare earth miner‐
als takes our world-class reclamation expertise and our human
rights records and deals with that, or when the time comes, is that
too going to be politically demonized, as we hear when everyone
says, “Oh, you can't do this in my backyard”?

The Chair: Who's that for?

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: Paul, go ahead.

Mr. Paul Halucha: The critical minerals strategy is led out of
the Department of Natural Resources, but Environment Canada
participates and has an important role in the minister's portfolio, es‐
pecially given the fact that the Impact Assessment Agency forms a
critical part of the social licence, which I think was a key part of
your question.

It is fed through the environmental assessment process, and they
make the determination. There are extensive consultations on the
scientific side, as you know, and with community members and
first nations to essentially establish whether and under what condi‐
tions projects can go forward. I think that's a critical part of this.

Mr. Earl Dreeshen: That's great. I do have to split my time, but
I hope that all MPs from all parties are just as open when we have
to do that type of engagement around the country.

Mr. Seeback, go ahead.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: I'm really concerned about costs to Canadi‐
ans with the emissions reduction plan. I know that the minister said
he hadn't read the RBC report, but they outlined some of the costs
of this plan.

A big part of this is the zero-emissions vehicle mandate by 2035.
It's 100%. In order to do that, you're going to have to build out a
charging network. With all due respect to the minister, if you're in a
rural area, a plug-in hybrid will not qualify as a ZEV in 2035, so
that will not be helpful.

RBC says that $25 billion per year needs to be invested, starting
now, to build out the charging network. Have you calculated your
different costs to build out the charging network across Canada to
meet the 2035 ZEV mandate?

Mr. Paul Halucha: I'm looking at John, in case he has already
done this. I believe the short answer is that we have not calculated
out to the end point.

There are a couple of things that I would say. I think you raised
the point earlier around the electrification challenges. You're right
that there is going to be an increased demand in electrification. We
have two issues in Canada. We need to decarbonize what we have,
and then we need to expand. The investments and the costs of that
are going to be very high.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: You just said you haven't done that for the
charging stations, so that's—

Mr. Paul Halucha: On the charging stations, what the govern‐
ment announced was—

Mr. Kyle Seeback: I know what the investments are. I've seen
the announcements. I'm just saying that if you've calculated the to‐
tal build-out costs, and it doesn't look like you have—

Mr. Paul Halucha: I would think that's an unknowable. That
would be a very challenging number to know, given how technolo‐
gy is changing right now. We did this in the nineties, when we built
the information highway—
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Mr. Kyle Seeback: It's an estimate. RBC came up with one. I
would think that if they could do it, the Government of Canada
probably could as well, if they turned their mind to it.

Mr. Paul Halucha: I don't want to comment on the RBC esti‐
mate. Estimates on that need to be carefully considered. I'm sure we
could come up with an estimate.

There's an uptake and there's an amount of infrastructure you can
build on an annual basis. The funding is sufficient at this point. To
my knowledge, we haven't run out of the money needed. It's been
recapitalized, just like the rebate program. There is strong support
happening.

Mr. Kyle Seeback: There are six charging stations in my town,
the Town of Orangeville—six. If it's a 100% ZEV mandate and
there are six charging stations in Orangeville for 37,000 people, it's
not going to work.

These are costs the government should be looking at and telling
Canadians about, because Canadians have to factor in whether
they're going to be able to afford this. That's where my question is.
Have you looked at the cost of things like this?

For example, electricity is subsidized to the tune of $7.5 billion a
year by the Government of Ontario. If you're doubling the genera‐
tion of electricity for ZEVs, what's that going to cost the Govern‐
ment of Ontario? Has the Government of Canada looked at these
types of costs sector by sector? You put out a plan saying how
you're going to do it. Have you looked at what the cost is and who's
going to pay it?
● (1310)

The Chair: Please answer within 10 seconds.
Mr. Paul Halucha: The answer is yes. We do cost analysis on all

programming.

The other question you asked was whether we know the full cost
of every charging station up to the last one, and the answer to that
would be no, but yes, the policy analysis that supports budgetary
decisions is based on costing estimates.

The Chair: I'm afraid I have to stop you. We're way over time.
Mr. Kyle Seeback: Can we have those costing estimates tabled

for the committee, please?
Mr. Paul Halucha: John, is there a costing estimate we can pro‐

vide to the committee?
The Chair: If there is, please send it in writing.

Go ahead, Ms. Thompson.
Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you, Mr. Chair.

I wanted to circle back to questions for Parks Canada. The minis‐
ter referenced this in an earlier question.

Could someone elaborate on Parks Canada's support for the
recognition and implementation of the rights of indigenous peo‐
ples?

Mr. Ron Hallman: Parks Canada currently works within the tra‐
ditional territories, treaties, lands and ancestral homelands of ap‐
proximately 300 first nation, Inuit and Métis communities. We
work with indigenous partners to advance stewardship and conser‐

vation of both nature and cultural heritage in a way that reflects in‐
digenous rights, priorities and aspirations, and that also advances
the Government of Canada's commitments to reconciliation.

We're currently engaged in 37 recognition of indigenous rights
and self-determination processes, working towards reaching negoti‐
ated agreements to support rights implementation. In addition, the
agency participates in 29 modern treaty and comprehensive land
claims negotiations in which indigenous partners have an interest in
cultural heritage and lands administered by Parks Canada.

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you.

On the same theme, could you speak to the efforts being taken by
Parks Canada to advance indigenous stewardship initiatives across
the heritage places within its administration?

Mr. Ron Hallman: Sorry, Mr. Chair, I'm having an issue with
my earpiece.

Would you mind repeating the question, Ms. Thompson?

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Could you elaborate more specifically
on Parks Canada's efforts to advance indigenous stewardship initia‐
tives across heritage places under its administration?

Mr. Ron Hallman: Thank you.

Mr. Chair, the 2020 response to the minister's round table on
Parks Canada included a commitment to develop a framework to
support indigenous stewardship in Parks Canada places through
processes of collaboration and dialogue with indigenous peoples, in
recognition of the important roles and responsibilities of indigenous
peoples in protecting and conserving land, water and ice.

We have undertaken preliminary policy work to advance indige‐
nous stewardship across Parks Canada-administered places, with an
approach that will strengthen reconnections to the land, water and
ice; empower indigenous voices; support indigenous leadership and
self-determination; respect indigenous rights and responsibilities, as
well as indigenous knowledge and knowledge systems; and build a
greener and more equitable future for future generations.

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you.

I want to circle back to the Impact Assessment Agency. Could
one of the witnesses address how the Impact Assessment Agency
demonstrates to indigenous and public participants that their views
are truly considered in policy development and decision-making?

Mr. Terence Hubbard (President, Impact Assessment Agency
of Canada): One of the fundamental objectives of the new Impact
Assessment Act was to support and encourage more meaningful
consultations, both with the public and with indigenous peoples
across Canada. We do this in a number of ways.
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First off, it's through open participation, right at the beginning of
our planning process, so that viewpoints received can be factored
into how our process is mapped out and how communities can par‐
ticipate in that process throughout. We provide funding to support
participation. A large part of the agency's grant and contribution
programs is aimed toward building capacity and supporting mean‐
ingful consultations with indigenous communities across Canada.

More broadly, throughout our process we look to ensure that we
can incorporate indigenous traditional knowledge and what we
learn through communities and consultations as we look to advance
ways to mitigate and minimize any potential impacts of projects as
they're being developed.

It is central to our new legislative framework and it's something
that we work to improve through each project that we assess.
● (1315)

Ms. Joanne Thompson: Thank you.
The Chair: Thank you very much.

Thank you to the witnesses for being with us again. We look for‐
ward to meeting often in the future, so thank you.

Now members of the committee have to vote on the estimates. I
will go through each vote individually and ask the question of
whether the vote shall carry, less the amount voted in interim sup‐
ply.

DEPARTMENT OF THE ENVIRONMENT
Vote 1—Operating expenditures..........$969,250,762

(Vote 1 agreed to on division)
DEPARTMENT OF THE ENVIRONMENT
Vote 5—Capital expenditures..........$120,490,444

(Vote 5 agreed to on division)

DEPARTMENT OF THE ENVIRONMENT
Vote 10—Grants and contributions..........$770,281,713

(Vote 10 agreed to on division)
IMPACT ASSESSMENT AGENCY OF CANADA
Vote 1—Operating expenditures..........$52,587,500

(Vote 1 agreed to on division)
IMPACT ASSESSMENT AGENCY OF CANADA
Vote 5—Grants and contributions..........$21,453,903

(Vote 5 agreed to on division)
PARKS CANADA AGENCY
Vote 1—Operating expenditures, grants and contributions..........$622,094,141

(Vote 1 agreed to on division)
PARKS CANADA AGENCY
Vote 5—Capital expenditures..........$138,130,184

(Vote 5 agreed to on division)
PARKS CANADA AGENCY
Vote 10—Payments to the New Parks and Historic Sites Ac‐

count..........$21,258,071

(Vote 10 agreed to on division)

The Chair: Are we good, Mr. Clerk?

We're good.

Thank you to the members for an interesting discussion. We'll
see you on Thursday for the last—I believe it's the last—meeting of
our study on fossil fuels. We'll have representatives from the De‐
partment of the Environment and the Department of Finance.

The meeting is adjourned.
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